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Delayed Soybean Planting: Prospects For Insect Injury
DR. MICHAEL GRAY

URBANA, ILL.

The stormy spring
weather across
much of the na-

tion’s mid-section
continues to cause
planting delays.
Planting estimates
(USDA NASS, May
28, 2013) indicate
that approximately
40 percent of Illinois
soybean acres have
been planted.

Roughly 12 percent of the soybean crop has
emerged across the state. These percentages are
well below the five-year averages for Illinois by
this date – 53 percent planted and 28 percent
emerged. As overwintering bean leaf beetles
break dormancy and begin to seek out soybean
fields, those fields that are first to emerge will
be most susceptible to early season feeding.
Overwintering adults typically become active in
April and initially may spend most of their time
feeding within alfalfa or clover. As soybean
plants become available in May and June, they
become a preferred host. Fields most at risk this
spring would include those that were planted
first within an area and are now serving as a
very attractive trap crop. These fields should be
scouted for signs of defoliation. Fortunately, a
rescue treatment for seedling soybeans is most
often not justified because densities of 16 bee-
tles per foot of row (early seedling stage) or 39
adults per foot of row at the V2+ stage of devel-
opment are necessary for economic injury.

Continuing delays in soybean planting could
dim the prospects for soybean aphid establish-
ment this season. Infestations of this insect pest
have become less predictable and more sporadic
the last several years in many areas of the Mid-
west. Soybean aphids first detected in North
America (Wisconsin) in July of 2000, quickly
spread to 10 North Central states by September
of that same year. At the conclusion of the 2003
summer, they could be found in 21 states and
three Canadian provinces. Entomologists have
learned a great deal about this aphid species
during the past 13 years and have developed
some very sound economic thresholds that can
be used in the effective management of this in-

sect pest. Currently, alate (winged) viviparous
(give birth to living young, nymphs) females are
flying from their primary and overwintering host
(common buckthorn) to their secondary host
(soybean plants). These spring migrants may
have more challenges this year locating soybean
fields that are ready to receive them. It’s too
early to offer any kind of firm predictions for
soybean aphids this year. More moderate sum-
mer temperatures would work in favor of soy-
bean aphids. For now, it appears they may have
some establishment hurdles to clear this spring.

Management questions regarding soybean
aphids and bean leaf beetles are often inter-
twined. A paper published in 2008 by some en-
tomologists at Iowa State University provided
some helpful insights regarding the use of in-
secticidal seed treatments and early-season res-
cue treatments in soybeans. They determined
that neither of these approaches that targeted
early-season bean leaf beetle densities had
much value for overall soybean aphid manage-
ment. For more information about this 3-year
investigation, I encourage you to take a look at
this useful journal article.
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Seedling soybeans, May 31, 2013, Piatt County, Illinois.
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